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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department




May 20, 2015
Present:  Commissioners Easom, Hersh & Lindemer; Manager Kelly, Accountant Johnson and Executive Assistant Lemire
Also Present: Miles Hovis, SolarCity
The meeting was called to order at 7:04 p.m.

BOARD REORGANIZATION
Due to the recent election, Mr. Kelly recommended that the Groton Electric Light Board reorganize.

After some discussion, Mr. Easom MOVED:

TO ELECT MR. HERSH AS CHAIRMAN AND MR. LINDEMER AS MEMBER

 The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

Mr. Lindemer MOVED:


TO ELECT MR. EASOM AS CLERK

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

SOLAR UPDATE

Mr. Kelly introduced Miles Hovis of SolarCity.  He updated the Board on the GELD solar project.  Mr. Hovis explained that SolarCity has made a companywide policy change in regards to prevailing wages which will affect GELD’s Power Purchase Agreement (PPA) negotiations with SolarCity. If the solar site is owned by SolarCity, using prevailing wage is not necessary. However, after some internal discussions, SolarCity’s counsel learned of new guidance soon to be released by the MA Department of Labor Standards which states if a municipal entity is receiving electricity from a solar project, it is considered a “public works” project and therefore subject to prevailing wage.  SolarCity had based their PPA price per kilowatt-hour (kWh) on not having to pay prevailing wage, so they have increased their proposal by 20% to offset the labor increase.  Mr. Hersh asked Mr. Hovis what the cost difference was versus the prevailing wage increase – Mr. Hovis refused to answer that question.
Mr. Hersh asked Mr. Kelly if solar generation would help with GELD’s transmission and capacity payments.  Mr. Kelly explained that it doesn’t appear to help with transmission payments, but it may help with capacity. 
Mr. Kelly noted that strategically, the long-term 20% increased price would probably be acceptable, but in the short term the power would be above market price and solar generation is typically not available in the winter when it is needed most.  

Mr. Kelly also updated the Board on the town landfill issues.  He, Michelle Collette and Selectman Cunningham will be meeting with the Department of Environmental Protection, Solid Waste Division in Worcester on Thursday, May 28 for a pre-permitting meeting and to discuss the post closure use, since the land fill is not officially closed.  
Mr. Kelly will keep the Board informed on the results of the meeting.
The next agenda item was moved forward to accommodate Mr. Hovis.

SANDY POND PARCEL

This agenda item was added to discuss the options for GELD’s Sandy Pond Road parcel because of the new “four corners” sewer expansion article recently being passed by town meeting.  With the new sewer available and the high cost of solar interconnection on this land, would the best use for the Sandy Pond Road parcel be to sell to a developer for a 40B development?  Mr. Hersh noted that the site is rocky and not a “great site”.  
Mr. Kelly stated that about 2 acres is decent for a possible solar installation and the rest is lousy.
Mr. Easom noted that typically once an RFQ is issued and the lowest price changes, you move on to the next bidder.  Mr. Kelly mentioned that SolarCity’s updated bid is now at the 2nd bidder’s price.  This issue will be reviewed.  

After some back and forth discussion, it was decided to have a one subject meeting on Friday, May 29 at 8:00 a.m. to determine if GELD would like to go forward with the proposed increase to the SolarCity PPA.

Mr. Hovis thanked the Board for their time and left the meeting.
MINUTES

Mr. Hersh MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF APRIL 22, 2015.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

MANAGER’S REPORT

Mr. Kelly distributed the manager’s report and updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.
Foreman Finch and Linemen Patterson will be presenting our dispatch and work order system at the NEPPA Equipment and Operations conference in Danvers, MA on June 3.
Our AMR system is encountering a challenge with the AT&T collectors that use the 2G network.  We were recently notified that AT&T will be abandoning its 2G technology.  Currently all of GELD’s 45 collectors use this technology. We have at least one collector that is no longer transmitting data.  We are working with Mueller on a possible solution using upgraded and extended range collectors.  
Cash is at the bottom of the curve with the building almost completely paid for. Cash reserves should begin to increase upon the completion of the building. 
Mr. Kelly distributed and discussed the overtime report and discussed outages. There were many callouts; however, zero outages since the last meeting.
KWh sales for April were down 1.87%, and year to date sales are down .16% for 2015.  

6 new poles were installed since the last meeting. The total number of new poles year to date is 46.  
Dig Safes are in full swing.  There were 80 Dig Safes for the month.
POWER SUPPLY
BERKSHIRE WIND
Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the Berkshire Wind Power Cooperative Corporation (Co-op) Payment In Lieu of Taxes (PILOT) issue.  The issue has been resolved.  To avoid additional legal fees, the Berkshire Wind Co-op settled on a PILOT payment to the town of Hancock for $150,000 for 2015.
BERKSHIRE WIND 2

The Berkshire Wind Co-op is planning to offer additional wind capacity on their existing site.  They are comparing two proformas – one for three 1.6 megawatt (MW) turbines and one for two 2.3 MW turbines.  Mr. Kelly asked the Board to consider a few questions:

1) if they would like GELD to participate in the new Berkshire Wind 2 project (existing co-op members receive first option).  He noted that GELD’s portion of the bond to participate in the project would be approximately $400,000.

2) if current members of the co-op decide not to participate does GELD want to increase its share – the current percentage is 5.5%.

3) if GELD wants to increase its share, by how much? 
The decisions do not need to be made right away, but commitments will probably be needed this summer so Mr. Kelly wanted the Board to start thinking about this.
HANCOCK WIND

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the Hancock Wind Project.  Hancock Wind received approval from the Maine Department of Environmental Protection to install 3.3 megawatt (MW) rated turbines which increases the height and capacity of the turbines from the previous approved 3.0 megawatt turbines.  MMWEC is under contract to purchase the project’s output. 
Project financing has commenced and will be completed in early Q3 2015.  Construction will begin on or about July 31, 2015. The commercial operation date (COD) is expected in Q3 2016 which is later than anticipated in the Agreement of January 1, 2016.

While the new turbines are permitted for 3.3MW capacity each, they will be de-rated to 3.0 MW to conform to the interconnection agreement.  After the commercial operation is achieved, an interconnection amendment could be pursued to utilize the turbine’s full rating.
POWER STRIPS
Since the last meeting, natural gas prices have steadily gone up and closed yesterday at $3.01 per MMBTU.  Mr. Kelly noted the prices of January/February 2016 & 2017 on-peak pricing at $125/MW & $112/MW respectively.  He noted these prices are higher than expected.  He stated that he believes these prices will go down, so he did not make any purchasing recommendations at this time. The Board will continue to monitor the power markets monthly.
OFFICE AND GARAGE FACILITIES
Ms. Lemire asked the Board for an interior artwork budget to work with GELD’s graphic designer to create historical collages for the conference room. The Board agreed on a $4,000-$5,000 budget.

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the financial status of the new office and garage facilities.

The project is 95.4% complete and GELD has paid $3,893,104 to date.  Mr. Kelly noted that GELD is holding a retainer of $102K and the balance owed is $180K.  For additional information, see Groton Electric Cooperative Minutes of May 20, 2015. 

TRENDS STRATEGY
Mr. Kelly and Mr. Lindemer met with the principals of Green Point Analytics on Tuesday, April 28.  After over an hour of discussion it was clear that Green Point wanted to give Groton Electric as little as possible up front.  Mr. Lindemer stated that his position is we don’t want to give away our data for free. We would want something out of the deal. There is currently no upside for GELD although Mr. Kelly stated there may be some potential capacity savings with solar demand response. All or most of the upside is with Green Point.  Mr. Kelly stated that he plans to move forward on some of the demand response ideas that were discussed when the capacity value increases and it makes financial sense – probably in 2018.  Mr. Kelly is currently waiting to hear back from 
Mr. Piper of Green Point Analytics.
CASH RESERVE POLICY
Mr. Kelly wanted to begin this long-term discussion on GELD’s cash reserve policy.  He distributed a spreadsheet that contained 15 years of cash reserve metrics. He asked the Board if there were any other metrics they would like to see on the spreadsheet.  
Mr. Lindemer asked to have a benchmark using the GDP inflator from 2014 for years 2000 through 2014.  Mr. Kelly agreed.  Mr. Kelly noted that APPA has developed a course titled Development of Cash Reserve Policies.  He will analyze all of their recommendations for the next meeting.  
Mr. Kelly told the Board that a Senior Partner at Morgan Stanley (who currently works with the town) says he can get a better return on GELD’s money than MMWEC.  The Board asked about the risk.  Mr. Kelly stated that he is guaranteeing a better return while claiming a lower risk.  Mr. Lindemer asked Mr. Kelly to analyze how he does with the town to prove his worth.  Mr. Kelly agreed.
At 9:34, the GELD Board meeting was temporarily adjourned to conduct the GEC meeting.

The GELD meeting reconvened at 9:51 p.m.  Mr. Kelly, Ms. Johnson and Ms. Lemire voluntarily left the meeting, so the Board could discuss Mr. Kelly’s review.  Note: the meeting remained an open forum.

MANAGERS GOALS AND OBJECTIVES
Mr. Kelly’s annual performance, goals and objectives were discussed.  The Board decided on a three percent raise in annual compensation effective June 1, 2015 plus a $5,000 one-time bonus for this year.  The bonus is meant to reflect the outstanding work in the supervision of the new building construction.

After some discussion, Mr. Easom MOVED:
TO AWARD MANAGER KELLY A 3% RAISE EFFECTIVE JUNE 1, 2015 PLUS A $5,000 ONE-TIME BONUS FOR 2015.
The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

NEW/OTHER BUSINESS 
No new/other business.
It was agreed that the next meeting is scheduled for Monday, June 22, 2015 at 

7:00 p.m. 
Agenda items having been concluded, the meeting adjourned at 10:03 p.m.









      Respectfully submitted,








 Tammi Lemire






      

       Executive Assistant 
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